Government Meeting April 19 – 20, 2010

Report Compiled by Pauline Krupa, Resolutions Standing Committee Chair

Committee Members in Attendance:


Shari Guinta – President


Marlene Pavletic – President – Elect


Margaret Ann Jacobs – Past President


Anne Madden – Legislation Standing Committee Chair


Pauline Krupa – Resolutions Standing Committee Chair


After what seemed like months of communication back and forth by way of hundreds of emails with Mr. Mauro’s office staff, the meeting days finally arrived.  How fortunate we were to have had the help of Joshua Arnold from the MPP’s office to set meeting times and places over the weeks leading to our meetings.  I have often wondered how this task was ever completed before technology.


Prior to our meetings the committee met to discuss strategy.  It was decided that once introductions were made, the president / president – elect would provide an overview of The Catholic Women’s League of Canada and the work being accomplished in the province of Ontario.  Key points of this introduction would include:  this is the 90th year of The League, we are a grass roots organization organized in parishes across Canada, we have just over 54,000 members in Ontario, we come from all walks of life, we support and treasure life from fertilization to natural death, we bring the concerns of our members forward for consideration and we ask for emerging areas our members might have an interest in.  Following the introduction one member would affirm the work completed by the minister / premier.  Moving forward from that, committee members in turn would discuss resolutions and/or concerns regarding current issues.  In the discussion we would ask for ways we could support those programs we feel warrant our assistance.  Finally the president / president – elect would thank the minister / premier for our visit.


Added to the excitement of the day, was our invitation by Bill Mauro, MPP Thunder Bay – Atikokan to be his guest in the East Gallery during question period on Tuesday, April 20, 2010.  How exciting for us to be introduced to the members of the Legislative Assembly!


As is to be expected, plans do not always become reality, so adjustments were made to our strategic plan as necessary.  Each visit was very interesting.  What might have started off as a “formal” meeting usually ended on a very friendly note.  There was always a genuine appreciation for the commitment of the Catholic Women’s League in Ontario, the efforts we as members make to ensure a better life for all people and an invitation for further feedback.  Picture taking was the order of the day.  We managed “photo ops” at the end of each of our visits.  


I would be remiss if I did not take a moment to personally thank Bill Mauro for all his efforts on our behalf and most particularly his statement to the assembly on Wednesday, April 21, 2010.  (can be viewed on You Tube:  Bill Mauro / Catholic Women’s League of Canada.)

Highlights of Each Visit

Premier Dalton McGuinty

· Commended for his initiatives in investing in people, attempts to attract investment, improving the infrastructure, focus on early education, focus on the trades and introducing the need for standards in retirement homes.

· The Premier’s comments on Catholic Education:

· He is the second Catholic Premier to date.

· Wife is a Catholic Teacher

· Children attend Catholic Schools

· His government inherited a “dual system”

· His mandate for education:

· To improve the dual school system from the inside out

· Increase the quality of the existing system, not to change it or contract it

· This Government’s Challenges:

· To guarantee a decent standard of living in retirement years as baby boomers approach retirement.  We indicated our concern for changing demographics – there are more elderly, an increase in dementias and a need for more mental health programs.

· Funding for everything – health care, education, autism, special needs, etc – is the greatest challenge.  Sometimes the government has to make unpopular decisions

· Other comments:

· When asked about removal of funds to pharmacies for generic drugs and how it impacts the elderly and those living in rural areas he stated that government is aware of the special challenges and are attempting to minimize the impact through further changes of the legislation.

· When asked about stem cell research he spoke a bit about how stems cells are produced from skin.  Our position of opposition to embryonic stem cell research was made clear and that we are in favour of adult stem cell research.

The Premier closed by commending us for all the good work we do.  He referred to our resolutions on bicycle helmets (ON. 09.03) and palliative care (ON.09.06).  

Note:  Mr. Bill Mauro, Parliamentary Assistant to the Minister of Government Services, MPP Thunder Bay – Atikokan, attended this meeting.

Honourable Gerry Phillips, Minister Responsible for Seniors

Diane McArthur, Assistant Deputy Minister

· Commended for the introduction of standards for retirement homes, strategy to combat elder abuse, comprehensive strategies for mental health and addictions, the memory project, and the Ontario Provincial Chaplaincy ministry. (particular mention of our Prayer for Elected Officials)
· Minister Phillips comments on strategy to combat elder abuse:
· Strategy is five years old and is currently under review to ensure it best meets the needs of those which it serves

· The funds provided to ONPEA assist in working with seniors’ issues

· Awareness issue – abuse is Physical, Mental and Financial

· This is where the League can help – advocate for frontline workers to access services

· The Minister’s focus is for Age Friendly Communities:

· Is working with municipalities to make sure they recognize the challenges of our changing demographic and the work they must do to ensure they meet these challenges

· The trend is that there are more people older than 65 than there are young people under the age of 15

· A billion dollars has been dedicated to developing an aging at home strategy which will allow seniors to maximize their potential and ensure they receive all the right benefits

· Retirement Home Registration – hope to have legislation passed by June 2010

· Resolution ON.09.06 – Understanding Palliative Care: 

· Stated our call for better education and understanding of palliative care and earlier service interventions

· Resolution ON.09.02 – Making Dementia a Health Care Priority:

· Stated that we have a concern for the increased number of people with dementia which particularly impacts women (more frequently the health care giver)

· Noted the importance of the study “Rising Tide”

Minister Phillips closed the meeting by stating his appreciation for the efforts we are making to better educating ourselves concerning senior’s issues and invited further feedback in the future.  His final message was that we all need to be creative in developing strategies for “How to Age at Home”.

Honourable Deborah Matthews, Minister for Health and Long Term Care
In the absence of Minister Matthews, who sent her regrets we met with Adrienne Palmer, Senior Policy Advisor and James Berry, Caucus Relations

· Congratulated Minister Matthews appointment to this ministry, noting her past successes and our optimistic expectations for the minister in her new posting
· Commended this ministry for the work on the Bill of Rights for diabetic sufferers, mental health programs, current drug programs, improvement in numbers of frontline health care professionals, reduced wait times, and larger number of nurse practitioners
· Minister’s Focus:
· Drug reform
· Quality agenda (opening up of the Hospitals Act)
· Linking payment to hospitals that is patient based – ensuring decisions made by physicians is what is best for the patient
· Dialogue with Ontarians to better know health care needs
· The president indicated our willingness to assist in this process – we want our voice to be heard
· Comments and concerns shared with the Minister’s staff:
· Status of LHINs
· Seems to be many changes on boards, CEO’s, and  there is a delay in the review process – was to be completed in March
· Assured us there would be a Proclamation of Long Term Healthcare Act by July 31, 2011
· Need for end of life care
· Palliative care, home care, mental health are all concerns for the League – impact on care givers (ON.09.06)
· Significant increase of numbers of people with dementia 
· Drug Reform Legislation
· Expressed our concern of impact this would have on rural and northern community – based pharmacy
· Ensured small pharmacies would be protected
· Status of Bill 179 – Regulated Health Professions Statute Law Amendment Act, 2009
· Stated they would get back to us on this issue
· Pharma Kiosks
· The whole concept is of serious concern to members
· The minister is currently looking into this issue
· Suntan Booth Regulations
· Currently there is no regulation and there is a noted increase of skin cancer in our younger population
· Stated there is a private members bill on this issue
The meeting ended with discussion of the League getting involved as part of the elder care “think tank” (RNAO) and home care strategies.  The minister’s office will provide us with information on aboriginal affairs and healing and wellness strategies.

Note:  Mr. Bill Mauro, Parliamentary Assistant to the Minister of Government Services, MPP Thunder Bay – Atikokan, attended this meeting.

Honourable Laurel Broten, Minister, Minister of Children and Youth Services and Minister Responsible for Women’s Issues

Also in attendance with the minister were two of her policy advisors

· Commended for statements made in the legislative addresses concerning Women’s Abuse Prevention month and International Women’s Day
· Outreach Projects:
· Spoke of the councils work across the province concerning a wide variety of issues:  violence, trafficking, seniors’ issues, euthanasia prevention and palliative care
· Commended minister’s statement:  “And while we have come a long way, there is much more to do.”
· Minister Broten’s comments on current issues:
· The three separate portfolios:  children’s issues, women’s issues and poverty reduction have many layers:
· Specific programs being planned to support women and children from pregnancy to age four
· Continued focus remains on poverty reduction by providing child benefits
· Stressed the importance of getting people to file taxes for allowable credits
· Members see first hand the issues, especially when dealing with single mothers – social housing – poverty – lack of basic life skills 
· Trafficking of women:
· This issue is of great concern – Sexual Action Plan being planned for the fall – Violence against women – Prostitute Reform
· Getting information from the most vulnerable is difficult
· Mention made of “Not For Sale” (video / program sponsored by the Sisters of Providence)
· The League offered support and help to address this issue
· Social Audit:
· Interfaith Social Assistance Reform Coalition is currently doing a social audit:  A Faith Community Assessment of the Status of Poverty in Ontario
· We stated that The Catholic Women’s League of Canada needs to be a part of the round table discussion
· The minister suggested we should seek out what needs to be done to become a part of the bureaucracy list (Women’s Directorate)
The meeting ended with Minister Broten’s promise of support for our work and in our turn our support for those endeavours that are our concerns as well.
Honourable Chris Bentley, Ministry of the Attorney General, Minister of Aboriginal Affairs

Nancy Johnson, Senior Policy Advisor

· Commended for the development of a provincial ministry to deal with Aboriginal affairs and the development of the Urban Aboriginal strategy

· It is noted that this ministry was created because this is the fastest growing demographic in the province.   It was further noted that more than half the First Nation’s people are now living away from their communities.

· Minister Bentley’s comments on the challenges being faced:

· Urban Aboriginal Strategy is in need of funds to support its programs – assistance for young people to do better in school, support for poverty concerns, support for women:

· The issues facing people of Northern communities is the same as those in other segments of society (housing, addiction, poverty)

· Concern for families leaving their communities to attend school in urban settings (adjustment to a new way of life)

· Federal government funding filtering down to municipalities to support Aboriginal people is not happening

· Support can be provided by Friendship Centres, Native Women’s Association and the Urban Aboriginal Group

· League members should meet with these groups to discuss ways we can help – share the women’s stories – find out the issues

· Other comments:

· Northern Diabetes Health Board

· Specifically affecting the aboriginal populations 

· Helping with this growing medical concern

· Ring of Fire 

· On going interest and the effect on Aboriginal communities

· Bill 3 – Protection of Vulnerable and Elderly People from Abuse Act (Powers of Attorney), 2010 – an act to amend the Substitute Decisions Act, 1992

· We asked why these changes were made

· The minister stated he would get back to us (response sent to the President)

The meeting ended with Minister Bentley indicating that although they have very limited funds of their own, they do have access to resources.  He stated that he hoped the ministry could affect changes for a better life for all peoples.

Honourable Michael Gravelle, Minister of Northern Development, Mines and Forestry

Also in attendance with the minister was his policy advisor

· Commended the minister on the Mining Act.

· Minister Gravelle’s comments on the Mining Act:

· The modernization of the Mining Act passed third reading in October 2009 and is now being edited

· A dispute resolutions process has been included which uses map staking instead of ground staking and a withdrawal from cultural sites 

· Hope for final reading in June 2010

· Better reflects 21st century values of Aboriginal people

· Other Comments:

· Accountability and responsibility of mining companies:

· Better understanding of issues on the part of mining companies and more open discussion

· Discussions now include First Nation’s people at the table so their voice is heard

· Moving forward, but it takes time as they need to build a trust based on respect

· Ring of Fire:

· Blockades removed after minister’s visit

· Six month window for discussion and agreement or the blockades with go back

· Wonderful opportunity for all of us

· Most particularly hope and opportunity for young people

· Forestry:

· New money equals to new responsibility

· This is a time of transition – newly allocated forests will be given to those who can “think outside the box” (popsicle sticks, wooden cutlery)

· Need to look at new product for a new industry – value added economy – new employment opportunities 

· Need for good public relations to bridge the gap 

· Strike in Sudbury:

· Expressed our concern that 3,000 INCO workers on strike for nine months

· Mediation has been offered but it would be wrong to interfere with the marketing process

· A package was presented but turned down by union members’ vote

The meeting ended with Minister Gravelle stating that he is willing to help the Provincial council’s desire for a Government Day.  He offered suggestions as to the best days and times to host the day.

Honourable Leona Dombrowski, Minister of Education

Katherine Mitchell, Special Assistant, Stakeholder Outreach

· Commended for the efforts to focus on early childhood education, the introduction of full time kindergarten, best start programs, and the advancement of elementary and secondary education.  
· Commended for her work in her previous ministry and in particular Bill of Rights for Diabetics
· Minister Dombroski explained that was private member’s bill and gave us a synopsis of how these bills come before the assembly 
· Minister Dombrowski’s comments on Catholic Education:
· Currently, we have a publicly funded Catholic school system that is a Constitutional Right to exist because the Supreme Court of Canada has ruled as such
· Prefers to spend money in the classroom rather than in the court room
· Other faith-based schools are different – they deserve to be supported
· In today’s climate of the Catholic church, if our sole focus is on being different because we are faith-based, we might find ourselves on to a slippery slope
· Minister Dombrowski’s comments on current issues:
· Full Time Kindergarten:
· Legislation is undergoing clause by clause evaluation so it can be ready for third reading
· 200 million dollars has been allocated 
· The program will not be curriculum driven, but rather learning through play environment
· Bullying in Schools:
· Bullying today has many facets – cyber bullying is huge
· Introduction of the Safe Schools Act in February 2010 is addressing this colossal concern
· All staff must report incidences
· Zero tolerance for such behaviour
· Special Education Needs:
· Needs for children is ever growing – still a priority
· Funding for Autism has tripled
· Testing:
· Curriculum has been set so there is no need for “teaching to the test”
· Testing is valued because it gives a good snapshot of student success at all levels
· It gives  the government needed data upon which funding is allocated
· Reporting to Parents
· New format for reporting starting in September 2010
· Progress report in October
· Followed by provincial report card for two terms
 The meeting started with Minister Domrowski proudly displaying her permanent membership card and ended with her appreciation and support for the League’s endeavours.

Many thanks to each of the committee members for providing me with her notes so this report could be compiled.
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